27 May 2013

Dear Synod Council Member:
On April 9, 2013, the Synod Council of the Northwest Synod of Wisconsin rendered a second decision against Grace Lutheran Church, 202 West Grand Avenue, Eau Claire, WI, as related to the adjudication brought by Amazing Grace ELCA, Inc. in December 2011. On April 23, 2013, that decision was imposed on Grace Lutheran Church by a circuit court judge. Your decision changed the governance and gave control of the assets of Grace to an outside group. Your decision changed the status of the majority of the active members – those who attended, contributed, worshipped, and worked at Grace Lutheran – to associate status. The doors of Grace have been locked, and we have been refused access.

You should be aware of the following:

· Your decision was made when Grace Lutheran Church was an ELCA-only congregation. Thus, your decision was made against ELCA members.

· Amazing Grace ELCA, Inc. is a separately organized LLC made up of members and non-members of Grace Lutheran Church. Your decision effectively turned over control of an organization to non-members of that organization.
· Bishop Duane Pederson is formerly of First Lutheran Church, Eau Claire, WI; Assistant to the Bishop Amy Odgren is from First Lutheran Church; Synod Council Vice President Lynn Fering is a member of First Lutheran Church; attorney for the NW Synod, Tom Guelzow, is a member of First Lutheran Church; Amazing Grace ELCA, Inc. has been holding services at First Lutheran Church.

· Ramie Bakken, representing the NW Synod, sent out letters that encouraged reconciliation. She claimed that the invitations were sent to all Grace members, but those letters were not sent to associate members. Some of those letters were, however, sent to Grace members who are deceased.
· The doors of Grace Lutheran Church have been locked for over a month. No one has been allowed access to remove personal property from the building. Because of the lockdown the food pantry, third largest in Eau Claire, has been unused; all anonymous groups that met in the building have been forced to find other accommodations; Boy Scout Troop 36 has also been forced to meet elsewhere and all their materials were being held; the ham radio group has not been able to meet at all because Grace leadership will not release their equipment.

Because your decision has far-reaching repercussions and has caused confusion, we respectively request that you answer the following questions:

· Who called the Synod Council to meet about this decision? Who ran the meeting? Where was the meeting held? Who was in attendance at the meeting? Who presented the points of the decision? What were the points of debate? What was the final vote? 

· What is the constitutional basis for your authority to dictate membership in an individual congregation?
· What is the constitutional basis for your authority to control the assets of an individual congregation?

· What is your legal authority to award the assets of one independent corporation (Grace Lutheran Church) to a separate corporation (Amazing Grace ELCA, Inc.)?
· Is it really in the best interest of the NW Synod that the Synod Council be controlled by the special interests of one congregation?

· Is it really in the best interest of the NW Synod that representatives carelessly send correspondence to dead people?

· In retrospect, did the Synod Council truly consider all the ramifications of this decision and its effect not only on Grace Lutheran but also on the community it serves?

· Do you recognize that you have now set the precedent that a Synod Council can overturn the ruling body of an individual congregation? You have done this to Grace. It is only a matter of time before it will be done to your home congregation as well.
One of the foremost responsibilities of any governing council is to protect the rights of its members. It must also respect the integrity of the organization it represents. The members of Grace Lutheran Church were excluded from the process of the Synod Council from the very beginning. We have the right to get answers to fundamental questions. Because we consider your decision to be illegal, unfair, unconstitutional and, frankly, immoral, we respectfully request that you reflect on your decision-making process and explain how such a hostile takeover of assets is a positive reflection on the ELCA in general or the NW Synod in particular.
For the last three years, members of Grace Lutheran Church have asked for the right to ask questions about the direction of the ELCA. The former bishop attempted to silence us. Now, by virtue of this decision, the Synod Council concurs with that censorship. We are saddened and disappointed by this failure to seek the truth.

Jesus tells a story about an unfair judge who finally gave justice to a woman simply because she would not stop demanding it. We pray, that in this case, justice will be more readily granted.

Thank you.

In His Service,

Anne Carter, Former Council President, Grace Lutheran Church

Cc:  Pastor Rolf Nestingen
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